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On Thanksgiving Day, we thank God for the abundant blessings in our lives. As we 
gather with family and friends to celebrate this season of generosity, hope, and gratitude, 
we commemorate America's founding traditions of faith, family, and friendship, and give 
thanks for the principles of freedom, liberty, and democracy that make our country 
exceptional in the history of the world. 

This November marks 400 years since the Mayflower and its passengers faced the 
unknown and set sail across the Atlantic Ocean. Propelled by hope for a brighter future, 
these intrepid men and women endured two long months at sea, tired and hungry, to 
arrive in a new world full of potential. In the winter weather that greeted their arrival, they 
lost nearly half of their fellow travelers to exposure, disease, and starvation. Despite 
unimaginable hardships, these first Americans nevertheless remained firm in their faith 
and unwavering in their commitment to their dreams. They forged friendships with the 
Wampanoag Tribe, fostered a spirit of common purpose among themselves, and trusted 
in God to provide for them. The following year, they celebrated a successful harvest 
alongside their Native American neighbors—the first Thanksgiving. This seminal event in 
the history of our Nation is a continual reminder of the power of faith, love, perseverance, 
prayer, and fellowship. 

The Mayflower's arrival to the New World in 1620 also marks the arrival of the first seeds 
of democracy to our land. Absent the rule of a monarch in an uncharted wilderness, 
these early settlers resolved to create their own government through what is known as 
the Mayflower Compact. Defined by majority rule through elected leaders responsible for 
creating "just and equal laws," the Mayflower Compact represents the first chapter in the 
long tradition of self-determination and rule of law in America. One hundred and fifty-six 
years later, our Nation's Founding Fathers resolved to break free from England, building 
upon the Mayflower Compact to establish an enduring government whose authority 
came solely "from the consent of the governed." 

This year, as our Nation continues to combat the coronavirus pandemic, we have once 
again joined together to overcome the challenges facing us. In the midst of suffering and 
loss, we are witnessing the remarkable courage and boundless generosity of the 
American people as they come to the aid of those in need, reflecting the spirit of those 
first settlers who worked together to meet the needs of their community. First 
responders, medical professionals, essential workers, neighbors, and countless other 
patriots have served and sacrificed for their fellow Americans, and the prayers of our 



people have once again lifted up our Nation, providing comfort, healing, and strength 
during times of uncertainty. Despite unprecedented challenges, we have not faltered in 
the face of adversity. To the contrary, we have leveraged our strengths to make 
significant breakthroughs that will end this crisis, rebuilding our stockpiles, revamping our 
manufacturing capabilities, and developing groundbreaking therapeutics and life-saving 
vaccines on record-shattering timeframes. 
 
During this season of gratitude, we also acknowledge those who cannot be with their 
families. This includes the brave American patriots of our Armed Forces who selflessly 
defend our sacred liberty at home and abroad. And we pause to remember the sacrifices 
of our law enforcement personnel and first responders. We are deeply grateful for all 
those who remain on watch over the holidays and keep us safe as we celebrate and give 
thanks for the blessings in our lives. 
 
This Thanksgiving, we reaffirm our everlasting gratitude for all that we enjoy, and we 
commemorate the legacy of generosity bestowed upon us by our forbearers. Although 
challenges remain, we will never yield in our quest to live up to the promise of our 
heritage. As we gather with our loved ones, we resolve with abiding faith and patriotism 
to celebrate the joys of freedom and cherish the hope and peace of a brighter future 
ahead. 
 
Now, Therefore, I, Donald J. Trump, President of the United States of America, by virtue 
of the authority vested in me by the Constitution and the laws of the United States, do 
hereby proclaim Thursday, November 26, 2020, as a National Day of Thanksgiving. I 
encourage all Americans to gather, in homes and places of worship, to offer a prayer of 
thanks to God for our many blessings. 
 
In Witness Whereof, I have hereunto set my hand this twenty-fifth day of November, in 
the year of our Lord two thousand twenty, and of the Independence of the United States 
of America the two hundred and forty-fifth. 
DONALD J. TRUMP 
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Thanksgiving provides us with a time to reflect on our many blessings—from God, this 
Nation, and each other. We are grateful for these blessings, even—and especially—
during times of challenge. 
 
That is why George Washington declared a day of Thanksgiving for his troops as they 
marched into that dark winter at Valley Forge. It is why in the midst of the Civil War—in 
proclaiming the Thanksgiving holiday we now celebrate today—Abraham Lincoln urged 
us to remember our "fruitful fields and healthful skies." Just as 400 years ago when the 
Pilgrims were able to celebrate a successful first harvest thanks to the generosity and 
support of the Wampanoag, today we too express our gratitude for those who have 
helped us get through this difficult past year. 
 
We are grateful for the farm workers and frontline workers, many of whom are 
immigrants, who make sure our food is harvested and shipped, keep our grocery stores 
stocked, and keep our cities and towns clean and safe. 
 
We are grateful for the educators who are welcoming children back into their classrooms, 
helping them make up for lost learning and lost time, both academically and socially. 
 
We are grateful for the parents who have carried their families through this challenging 
time, helping their children navigate this difficult chapter in our Nation's history. 
 
We are grateful for the health care professionals working to vaccinate our Nation, the 
nurses who comfort and help people, and the doctors who provide care and compassion. 
 
We are grateful for the researchers and scientists who have developed safe and 
effective vaccines and treatments, allowing us to safely enjoy a Thanksgiving this year 
with more family around the table. 
 
As always, we are grateful for our troops serving far from home, keeping us safe and 
defending our values. 
 
For the First Lady and me, Thanksgiving has always been a cherished time to enjoy 
annual traditions that have evolved into sacred rituals with our children and 
grandchildren: throwing the football, preparing family recipes, lighting candles, and 
setting the table. For many Americans, this Thanksgiving will be the first time gathering 
with loved ones in person since the start of the pandemic—a time of full tables and full 
hearts. 



 
As we celebrate, we will also be thinking of the many families feeling the pain of an 
empty chair at the Thanksgiving table. You are not alone, and our Nation stands with 
you. 
 
Now, Therefore, I, Joseph R. Biden Jr., President of the United States of America, by 
virtue of the authority vested in me by the Constitution and the laws of the United States, 
do hereby proclaim Thursday, November 25, 2021, as a National Day of Thanksgiving. I 
encourage the people of the United States of America to join together and give thanks 
for the friends, neighbors, family members, and strangers who have supported each 
other over the past year in a reflection of goodwill and unity. 
 
In Witness Whereof, I have hereunto set my hand this twenty-fourth day of November, in 
the year of our Lord two thousand twenty-one, and of the Independence of the United 
States of America the two hundred and forty-sixth. 
JOSEPH R. BIDEN, JR. 

  



 
 

 
 

 
 

THANKSGIVING DAY, 2022 
November 23, 2022 
BY THE PRESIDENT OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA 
A PROCLAMATION 
This Thanksgiving, as homes across America fill with laughter, favorite family foods, and 
the joy of friends and relatives reuniting, we give thanks for everything that is good in our 
lives and reflect on the many blessings of our Nation. 
 
This American spirit of gratitude dates back to our earliest days, when the Pilgrims 
celebrated a successful first harvest, thanks to the generosity and support of the 
Wampanoag people. It inspired George Washington to give his troops a day of prayer and 
thanks amid fierce fighting for American independence. It also moved Abraham Lincoln to 
proclaim Thanksgiving a national holiday, honoring America's bounty and asking God to 
bring us together to care for one another and heal our Nation. 
 
Today, Jill and I share that same gratitude for America's promise and for the millions of 
heroes across our country whose selflessness and care for their communities represent 
the best of who we are. 
 
We are grateful for our family and friends and for all of our fellow Americans, even those 
whom we may never meet but rely upon nonetheless. We are thankful for the scientists, 
researchers, doctors, and nurses who have kept us safe through a pandemic, and for the 
frontline workers who have kept essential services going by growing and providing food 
for our tables. We are grateful to faith leaders for their counsel, comfort, and support. We 
thank our brave service members and veterans who sacrifice so much for our freedom, 
and the first responders who put so much on the line to keep us all safe. 
 
As Scripture says: “let us rejoice always, pray continually, and give thanks in all 
circumstances.” This is a special time in the greatest country on Earth, so let us be 
grateful. America is a great Nation because we are a good people. This holiday, we 
celebrate all that brings us together, grounded in history and our shared hopes for the 
future. 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, I, JOSEPH R. BIDEN JR., President of the United States of 
America, by virtue of the authority vested in me by the Constitution and the laws of the 
United States, do hereby proclaim Thursday, November 24, 2022, as a National Day of 
Thanksgiving. I encourage the people of the United States of America to join together and 
give thanks for the friends, neighbors, family members, and strangers who have 
supported each other over the past year in a reflection of goodwill and unity. 
 
IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand this twenty-third day of 
November, in the year of our Lord two thousand twenty-two, and of the Independence of 
the United States of America the two hundred and forty-seventh. 
JOSEPH R. BIDEN, JR. 


